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MEMORANDUM 

Date: 02/10/2025 

To: Municipal Services Committee 

From: Michael Hardy, P.E., Traffic Engineer 

 Pete Neuberger, P.E., City Engineer / Deputy Director of Public Works 

Subject: Approve Sole Source Purchase of Decorative Streetlight Poles for College 
Avenue Bridge 

 

Department of Public Works – Traffic Section recommends for approval sole source purchase of 
new decorative metal streetlight poles for College Avenue Bridge over the Fox River in the 
amount of $88,592.00, plus shipping, from Visual Impact Lighting. Fifty percent of payment will 
be due at the time of order, and the remaining fifty percent will be due upon receipt of the order.  
The existing poles, procured through the bridge construction contract in 2009, have experienced 
significant rusting, resulting in reduced structural integrity and staining of the concrete bridge 
walls.  Attempted resolution with the original pole manufacturer was ineffective, since the 
warranty had expired. 

After extensive research, DPW Traffic Section has identified an alternative decorative metal 
pole manufacturer with the size and look very similar to the existing.  DPW Traffic has also 
detailed the pole fabrication specification with the new manufacturer to best assure the rust 
experience does not repeat. These will replace the existing poles and arms, while the streetlight 
fixtures will be transferred. 

This cost is within the approved 2025 budget. The poles have an eighteen-week delivery 
estimate from date of order. DPW Traffic will solicit bids for a separate installation contract in the 
summer of 2025, using appropriate 2025 maintenance funds. 

 




